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First of all, Mr. State Councillor [Yang Jiechi], thank you very much for
hosting me in Beijing today. This is the third session of the EU-China
Strategic Dialogue that we have co-chaired since I took office as the
European Union High Representative and also my third visit to Beijing in just
over two years. And it has been, as always but even more than always, a very
productive, a very positive meeting.

I am also personally particularly pleased to say that we have established an
excellent working relation, for which I would like to thank you particularly,
and yesterday I also had the honour of meeting Premier Li Keqiang. We had a
very good and productive exchange, notably on the upcoming EU-China Summit in
Brussels and on how we can strengthen our cooperation in times when the world
needs it.

We are living clearly in times of growing tensions and geopolitical
unpredictability, so our cooperation has never been so important. China and
the European Union are global powers: we have a joint responsibility to work
together towards a more cooperative, rules-based global order.

And especially after such a long, good, productive Dialogue that we had –
more than three hours together covering different issues -, I can definitely
say that we can meet, together, these expectations of a joint EU-China role
for improving the conditions of our world and our citizens, and that our
Strategic Partnership has indeed reached an unprecedented level of maturity.

First of all, on the many dramatic crises we have open on the world scene, we
value the role of China as a Permanent Member of the Security Council and a
key security and foreign policy partner for the European Union. Working
together, we can make a difference not only for our respective citizens but
also for the entire world starting from the many crises that worry us around
the European region or the Asian region.

Looking at the European Union’s region – to start with -, our priority is to
bring to an end the dramatic war in Syria. We discussed at length together
ways to actively support the UN-led process while working to improve the
humanitarian access into the country. We share the assessment that the
process has to be political, that all parties have to engage, that on the use
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of chemical weapons we need a clear investigation – that the OPCW
[Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons] is conducting – and
that only once a credible political transition will be underway will we
mobilise the necessary resources to help the Syrians on the reconciliation
and the reconstruction, as we affirmed together during the Brussels
conference we hosted on the future of Syria and the region at the beginning
of April, also together with the UN Secretary General António Guterres.

We also discussed at length, as the State Councillor mentioned, the rising
tensions on the Korean peninsula where we both support the urgent objectives
of de-nuclearisation, de-escalation of tensions and a return to dialogue. And
as Mr State Councillor mentioned, the European Union is ready to do its part
to help on these objectives. The European Union fully and robustly implements
the UN Security Council Resolutions when it comes to the violations of the
DPRK [Democratic People’s Republic of Korea] and we are equally committed to
support a political process that can lead to these objectives we share.

We also agreed to work more together to mobilise international support for a
peace process in Afghanistan that still needs to start. I will, by the way,
discuss this issue in particular, but also others, in the coming days in
Delhi and in Moscow later this week. And we decided that in particular on the
work on the DPRK and the increased tensions in the Korean Peninsula, but also
on Syria and Afghanistan we will keep close coordination in the weeks to
come.

Moving a little bit to the West, I thanked China for the excellent role that
it is playing on the full implementation of the JPCOA [Joint Comprehensive
Plan of Action] – the agreement we reached together on the nuclear programme
of Iran, and we reaffirmed together the strong determination to have all
elements of the JPCOA fully implemented and continue to consider the
agreement as a key pillar for arms control and the nuclear non-proliferation
regime and we will continue to work together in this direction within the
Joint Commission that I continue to chair, and in which China is an active,
constructive and very valued member.

We also discussed our positions on the Middle East Peace Process, reaffirming
that the framework for us stays the one set in the UN Security Council
Resolutions. We exchanged views on the crisis in Libya and we decided to
increase our cooperation, in particular in regard to Africa, where we have a
lot of potential, including trilateral cooperation.

We also discussed how to increase our cooperation in the field of security
and defence, including on creating further opportunities for us to work
together on challenges related to peacekeeping and counter-piracy, but also
on counter-terrorism – another area where we decided to increase our
cooperation.

The European Union and China have one of the world’s biggest trade and
investment relationships and our partnership has an increasingly global
dimension that goes beyond the bilateral one. The European Union listened
very carefully to President Xi Jinping’s speeches earlier this year in Davos
and Geneva and to the commitments he made on behalf of China to free trade,



multilateralism and sustainable development. More than ever, we must work
together not only to uphold but to promote the rules-based international
system which underpins our common prosperity and security.

At the global level, the European Union and China were behind two of the most
successful agreements the world managed to achieve, meaning the multilateral
agreements in Paris on climate change and on the Sustainable Development
Goals in New York. Now we come to the implementation phase and we decided to
work very closely together to ensure that both the European Union and China
continue to play a key role on the global scene – especially on these two
files – but also on others that are in our common interest.

I mentioned two fields of global issues where we see the need to work closely
together to guarantee the world order is sustained: the need to implement the
Paris climate change agreement; and the need to work on the UN Sustainable
Development Goals. Let me add a third element: we both recognise the need to
support the WTO [World Trade Organisation] and to avoid any protectionist
policy or attitude. The European Union and China will work together in this
direction.

All these elements of cooperation between the European Union and China on
regional and global issues will be covered, among others, at the EU-China
Summit that will take place in June in Brussels, together with important
elements of the bilateral dimension of our relations.

We discussed today at length, and also yesterday with the Premier [Li
Keqiang], the important positive agenda we share. We aim to launch talks on
visa facilitation and tackling irregular migration, to strengthen
infrastructure links via the EU-China Connectivity Platform, and make
substantial progress on the negotiation of a Comprehensive Agreement on
Investment.

China and the European Union recognise that we have a vested interest in the
success of each other’s structural reforms, with full respect of internal
proceedings, but also with a clear stake we both have. This success of
structural reforms will also increase the possibility of market openings
which is key to our respective economies.

The relationship – the strategic, important relationship – between the
European Union and China is based on strong elements: partnership,
engagement, respect for the principles of the UN Charter and international
law. We also have the wisdom and experience – and I would like to add, the
friendship – that allows us to tackle our differences in a constructive and
open manner. I conveyed to the State Councillor the European Union’s concern
about human rights in China. We firmly believe that frank and constructive
dialogue is the best way to address all issues, as good friends who respect
each other tend to do.

So, let me conclude by sharing the assessment that the State Councillor
mentioned before: of an extremely positive state of play of our relationship;
of an extremely positive agenda for this visit, for this strategic dialogue;
and a good basis for the preparation of our upcoming summit.



I believe, especially after today’s meeting, that we have an excellent basis
not only to assess good progress made during the last year, but most of all
to agree on a positive agenda and tackle differences that might remain, in a
constructive manner.

Link to the video:
http://ec.europa.eu/avservices/video/player.cfm?ref=I137075
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